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THE TRAFFORD COLLEGE GROUP
Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of the Corporation

held on Wednesday 22 July 2020 at 5.30 pm Via Microsoft Teams
	Present:


	Graham Luccock

Lesley Davies

Sarah Drake
Janet Grant

Jed Hassid

Glad Capewell

Sue Derbyshire

Jeremy Woodside

Louise Richardson

Tony Healy

Colette Fagan

Guy Robson

Joaquin Llorente


	(Chairperson)
(Principal and Chief Executive Officer)



	In Attendance:
	Barry Watson
James Scott 

Andrea Bennett
Michelle Leslie

Naomi Harrop
Esha Mumtaz
	(Corporation Secretary)
(Vice Principal C&Q and Principal Designate)

(Director of Finance & Strategy)
(Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning)

Head of Human Resources & Performance)

(Deputy Student Governor)


	Minute No.
	

	
	

	
	Prior to the commencement of the meeting, the Chairperson paid tribute to the retiring Principal and CEO (Lesley Davies) for her exceptional leadership of Trafford College and The Trafford College Group during her 4-year period of service. The Chairperson outlined the achievements secured by LD during that period and commented on how the College had grown and developed under her leadership. He wished her well for the future and reminded members that she would be helping support the merger with Cheadle and Marple Sixth Form College (CAMSFC) as the part time Merger Director.

LD thanked the Chairperson for his kind words and thanked the Board for their strong support during her period of Leadership. LD also thanked her Senior Team and the Chairperson for their unwavering support and paid tribute to the strength of the Board of the Corporation during the many challenges that the Group had faced over the past 4 years. (LD left the meeting after the Chairperson’s introductions).
The Chairperson, on behalf of the Board of the Corporation, also congratulated James Scott on his recent appointment as Principal and Chief Executive Officer of the Group.

	
	

	GCOR/28/20
	Apologies for Absence

	
	

	
	The Corporation Secretary (CS) reported that apologies for absence had been received from the James Beazley and Kurt Allman.

	
	

	GCOR/29/20
	Declarations of Direct or Indirect Interest

	
	

	
	There were no declarations of interest in any of the meeting’s business items. 

	
	

	GCOR/30/20
	Minutes of the Meeting held on 8 April 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were approved and accepted as a correct account of the meetings proceedings subject to a few minor typographical amendments which the CS undertook to amend.
Action: Corporation Secretary

	GCOR/31/20
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	i) 
	GCOR/04/20 –  Matters Arising from the Minutes – Access and Participation Plan
A member enquired about the progress of the Higher Education Access and Participation Plan and the Vice Principal Curriculum and Quality/ Principal Designate (VPCQPD) advised that the revised and updated Plan had been submitted to the Office for Students (OfS) and that once the Plan had been confirmed members would be advised accordingly.

Action: Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Principal Designate

	
	
	

	
	ii) 
	GCOR/21/20 – Digital Skills Action Plan Update
The Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning (VPCSP) advised the Board of the progress that had been made in respect of the Digital Skills Strategy. The VPCSP further advised that due to lockdown the Group where ahead of the timeframe for the implementation of some elements of the Strategy but that there were still areas that needed to be reviewed.
It was also advised that, in the light of the changed environment, workshops were being undertaken to review the Strategy and that an updated Strategy would be presented to the Board of the Corporation in the Autumn Term 2020.

Action: Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning

There were no further matters raised by members arising from the minutes and it was resolved that they be noted

	
	

	GCOR/32/20
	Covid-19 Update

	
	

	
	The VPCQPD provided the Board of the Corporation with a verbal report which updated them in relation to the current position in respect of Covid-19. 
It was advised that there were still a small number of students accessing the premises which would be coming to an end and that most learners had been able to complete their programmes.
With regard to the small numbers of learners that had not completed the VPCQPD advised of the actions that were being taken to try and ensure that they completed. The VPCQPD also outlined the up to date position in respect of dealing with the awarding bodies and that there had been a small number of minor push backs which had been resolved with no risk remaining. 

There were no issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/33/20
	Outcomes from Secretary of State Speech – Future Vision for FE White Paper

	
	

	
	The VPCQPD presented the Board of the Corporation with a verbal report which provided an overview of the key issues arising from the recent Secretary of States speech together with information relating to the possible implications arising from the forthcoming White Paper for the Future Vision of Further Education.
The key issues that were outlined were as follows:

· The key priorities for Technical Levels and the impact on the Groups provision.

· The potential restructuring of Further Education and potential scenarios that could be faced and the potential impact for the Group.
· The future direction of Further Education arising from the Independent Commission for Colleges of the Future which would lead to opportunities for incentives in the apprenticeship market, extended work placements and trainee opportunities.
· Potential funding scenarios.

The VPCQPD advised that the Board needed to consider what the impending changes would mean for the Group and that once more detail had been received the Board could formally consider the Strategic Impact on the Group.

Action: Board of the Corporation/ 
Vice Principal  Curriculum & Quality/ Principal Designate
There were no issues raised by members arising from the verbal update and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/34/20
	 September 2020 Reopening

	
	

	
	The VPCQPD provided the Board of the Corporation with a report detailing the plans for the reopening of the Group and campuses in September 2020.
The report provided members with the following information:

· Government Guidance and considerations relating to the re-opening of Colleges.

· Curriculum Plans for September 2020 for the following areas of provision; Adult Education Programmes, Apprenticeships, Higher Education, Access to HE and 16-19 Study Programmes.

· Estates and Student Support arrangements.

· Staffing arrangements and support including contact with the accredited Trades Unions.

The VPCQPD advised that it was the intention to get back to full education in the Autumn Term 2020 and that managers and staff were currently working on interpreting the guidance from Government which was proving to be a challenge. He also outlined the delivery proposals in detail and how social distancing of 1m+ would be achieved.
It was further advised that the approach to the delivery model would be a combination of classroom delivery and remote and blended learning.
With regards to Adults it was advised that 2m social distancing would be maintained at all times but that this presented real challenges due to space limitations which would lead to non-feasible class sizes.
He further advised that the sector as a whole were facing this challenge and that the ESFA were currently looking at the issue to clarify the requirements. It was further advised that this provision maybe be needed to delivered remotely.

Members raised a number of issues arising from the update as follows:
· How were existing students and potential students being communicated with in the context of assurances of a safe environment. The VPCQPD advised of the wide range of activities that were being undertaken in this respect including information on the website, contact with parents, contact through tutors, transition programme for new students and actions relating to vulnerable students and young carers. A member asked about the format of communication with parents and was advised that the contact was through a number of mediums including hard copy information.
· A member commented that there had clearly been a lot of planning undertaken to facilitate the return to College and asked if there was the technology to support the blended learning model. The VPCQPD advised that he was confident that the new technology was in place to support the approach and provided full details of the audit that would be undertaken for every student to ensure they had access to learning with a priority on the home environment. He further advised that all the necessary equipment was in College or on order and that the staff had bought into the arrangements. The member asked which learners would access the sites and which would be learning remotely through Teams. The VPCQPD advised that this would be undertaken on a rota basis and discussed with learners at enrolment. He further advised that the aim was to have the majority of learners on site. The VPCQPD also advised the Board of the actions that were being taken to meet the ESFA Audit requirements to evidence that students have accessed full study programmes and that appropriate records and evidence were in place to support funding requirements.
· A member thanked the VPCQPD and his team for the actions taken and noted the approach that was being taken to deliver teaching which she supported.
There were no further issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that the wider access to Adults over the summer, in line with Government guidelines be approved and that the arrangements as detailed in the report be supported.

Action: Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Principal Designate

	
	

	GCOR/35/20
	Governor Links and Learning Walks Update

	
	The Board of the Corporation received Governor Link and Learning Walks reports as follows:

Quality of Education
The Link Governors (GC and GL) reported in detail concerning the main issues arising from the virtual meeting, which were included in the written report.

It was advised that the key issues for Governors to follow up included:

· Update on the progress for improving the Quality of Education in Construction and Apprenticeships.

· Trends in engagement with remote learning.

· How the curriculum continues to address social disadvantage and other aspects of curriculum intent, especially in the context of remote learning.

· Evidencing of Learner Support.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.

Student Personal Development

The Link Governors (SDR and GL) reported on the detail of the main issues arising from the virtual meeting, which were included in their written report.

The Link Governors advised that the visit had been held remotely and that the focus of the meeting was how the Group was managing to maintain support for student’s personal development and welfare during forced lockdown.
It was advised that the immediate future focus would be the impact of the support teams on student welfare and personal development.
SDR further advised that a follow up meeting had been held yesterday looking at the impact that the Pastoral Support Mentors had had on the work of the Group. It was commented that they had an enormous influence on a large number of students and that the Group had captured the quality of the impact the role has on student lives.
A member commented about staff wellbeing and burnout and how the Group was ensuring that an appropriate balance was maintained.
The VPCSP advised of the wide range of approaches that the Group had implemented with regard to Wellbeing initiatives adding that the work had been comprehensive and that the impact of the actions would be measured through the outcomes of the staff survey.
There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.
Student Engagement 

The Link Governor (SDR) reported on the detail of the main issues arising from the virtual meeting, which were included in her written report.

The SDR advised that the visit had been held remotely and that the focus of the meeting was how the Group was managing to maintain FE and HE students’ engagement, despite the national cancellation of some end of year assessments and the lockdown due to Covid-19.

SDR advised that, overall, the link meeting and discussions had confirmed the tremendous efforts made by a wide range of staff during the lockdown period to engage students as much as possible and to provide them with well-tailored support and to listen to their views.
There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.

Altrincham Campus

The Link Governor (SDR) reported on the detail of the main issues arising from the virtual meeting, which were included in their written report
It was advised that the visit had been held remotely and that the focus of the meeting was how the Group/Altrincham Campus was maintaining support for student’s welfare progress and achievement during the period of forced closure.
SDR advised that the meeting confirmed the difficulties presented by virtual communication for both teachers and managers and that staff were responding very well to the challenges. It was further advised that the meeting had highlighted many positive implementations during the period including the implementation of a reliable assessment system and ensuring access to laptops.
The Chairperson thanked members for their reports and commented on how vital the Governor Link Scheme was in ensuring the high standards of Governance are maintained at the Group. He further commented that the Links would carry on in the same format, during the current restrictions, into the next Academic Year.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	
	

	
	

	GCOR/36/20
	Schedule of Board ,Committee and Working Group Meetings 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The CS presented proposals to the Board of the Corporation for the Schedule of Board, Committee and Working Group meetings for the Academic Year 2020/2021.
The CS advised that provisional additional dates had been added for Board of the Corporation meetings to deal with merger business requirements and that an additional training date had been added compared to last year’s arrangements.
It was noted that all relevant managers and Chairpersons of Committees had had input into the draft schedule.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that the Schedule of Board, Committee and Working Group Meetings 2020/2021, as detailed in the report, be approved.
Action: Corporation Secretary

	
	

	GCOR/37/20
	Appointment of Student Governors and Deputy Student Governor 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The CS advised the Board of the Corporation of the up to date arrangements in respect of the appointment of the two Student Governors and Deputy Student Governor for the Academic Year 2020/2021.
It was noted that it was hoped that a recommendation with regard to the Higher Education Student Governor would be made at the next meeting and that MJ (1st Year A Level Student at the Altrincham Campus) had been confirmed as the Deputy Student Governor.

Action: Corporation Secretary

There were no issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	 

	GCOR/38/20
	Proposed Governor Links and Learning Walks 2020/2021

	
	

	

	The CS presented a report which made proposals for Governor Links and Learning Walks for the Academic Year 2020/2021.The CS advised on the minor amendments that were proposed in relation to the previous Academic Year’s arrangements.

A member commented that it may be appropriate to review the manager contact arrangements in the light of the VPCQP appointment as Principal and CEO.

A member also commented that the Assistant Principal (Altrincham) should be added to the Higher Education link as she was undertaking additional responsibilities on a temporary basis with this area of provision.

The CS undertook to make the necessary amendments as suggested by members.

Action: Corporation Secretary

There were no further issues raised by members and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that, subject to the agreed amendments the Governor Links and Learning Walks 2020/2021 be approved and implemented.

Action: Corporation Secretary

	
	

	
	

	GCOR/39/20
	Consultation Process Outcomes – Report to the Transition Board

	
	

	
	The CS presented a report which provided members with details of the final outcomes of the consultation process which had been undertaken in respect of the proposed merger with Cheadle and Marple Sixth Form College (CAMSFC).
It was noted that the Outcomes Report had been considered in detail by the Transition Board.

The Board welcomed the outcomes from the consultation process and there were no issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/40/20
	Minutes of the Transition Board Meetings held on 19 May and 25 June 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meetings were received and noted.

	
	

	GCOR/41/20
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	i) 
	TB/64/20 – College Collaboration Fund
The CS reminded members that the approval of the application to the College Collaboration Fund had been emailed out to members following its consideration of the Transition Board.

After due discussion and consideration, the Board of the Corporation confirmed its agreement to approve the application to the fund.

Action: Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the minutes.

	
	

	GCOR/42/20
	Quality Improvement Plan 2019/2020 Update Report

	
	

	

	The VPCQPD presented a report, which provided members with details of the progress against the Quality Improvement Plan (QIP) together with details of the key issues arising from the QIP.

The VPCQPD advised that much of the QIP had been made redundant due to current Covid-19 situation and that there would be no Department for Education (DFE) performance measures for the year and that the Group would be producing their own measures which would be validated by the EFSA.
He further commented that the biggest risk in terms of provision was Apprenticeships and that a lot of work was needed to be done in this area prior to any Ofsted visit. It was noted that the current performance position was still above the national average. The VPCQPD further advised that the middle management restructuring had now been completed and that JS was now the Assistant Principal for this area of provision and that the Group was currently looking to finalise the staffing arrangements. The VPCQD provided a brief overview of the approaches that were being undertaken in this respect.
In terms of Quality Management, it was advised that an Interim Quality Manger (AS) who was an expert in Apprenticeship provision had been retained until the end of the year 2020. 
In terms of the QIP for 2020/2021 the VPCQPD advised that this was being worked on over the Summer and would be presented to the Board of the Corporation in the Autumn Term 2020.

Action: Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Principal Designate

In presenting the report the VPCQPD also advised concerning the key issues arising from QIP within the other following areas of provision:

· Maths and English
· Courses at Risk
· A Levels
· Adult Education
· Student Support
· Work Experience
A member commented that she was pleased to note that 2nd Year retention was up 8% which was really pleasing to observe and asked what was the up to date position in respect of Learner Support as she had understood that the review report was due in May 2020.
The VPCQPD advised that this would now be undertaken in the next Academic Year and would be reported to the Curriculum & Quality Committee.
Action:  Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Principal Designate
There were no further issued raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/43/20
	Deputy Student Governor Report

	
	

	
	The Deputy Student Governor (DSG) provided the Board with a verbal report which covered the following issues:
· Acknowledgement and appreciation of the availability of tutors and staff during the lockdown period. The DSG commented that despite working from home staff were always available to support students and to respond to their queries. It was further advised that students were able to access a wide variety of support during lockdown in helping to address mental health challenges including access to lectures, task and assignment helps sheets through Microsoft Teams at the scheduled lesson times.

· The introduction of the Student Newsletter was a very helpful new initiative which provided a lot of support and information in dealing with Covid19 issues. It was noted that DSG had contributed to the newsletter through writing an article on how to stay healthy and active whist fasting during Ramadan. The DSG also advised that she would be writing a blog for the Group’s website detailing her experience of working in a local hospital during the pandemic.
· Details of the meeting of Stockport Equalities Council Members with the recently elected MP Navendu Mishra. It was noted that the MP had spoken about how black lives matter and outlined is personal journey into politics and that members had been invited to visit him at Parliament which all members were very much looking forward to.

Members thanked the DSG for her very interesting and informative update report and resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/44/20
	Minutes of the Higher Education Curriculum & Quality Committee held on 19 May 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were received and noted and the Chairperson of the Board of Corporation provided the Board with a brief overview of the matters considered by the Committee.

The Chairperson commented that the Committee was now a very important part of the  Group’s Governance arrangements and oversight with regard to Higher Education provision and added that the first meeting of the Committee had been particularly informative and enlightening.

	
	

	GCOR/45/20
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	There were no matters arising from the minutes and it was resolved that they be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/46/20
	Minutes of the Equality & Diversity Committee held on 19 June 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were received and noted and the VPCSP provided the Board with a brief overview of the matters considered by the Committee.

The VPCSP commented that the Committees main business had been the consideration of responses to lockdown arising from Covid19.

	
	

	GCOR/47/20
	Matters arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	Members raised a number of issues arising from the minutes as follows:

· A member asked about the assessment of impact against the key points and actions considered by the Committee. The VPCSP advised that reporting takes place on achievement against objectives and impact is discussed with regard to items to support staff and students. It was further advised that the staff survey in terms of lockdown arrangements and its impact would allow evaluation on specific aspects of lockdown.

· A member asked how the Black Lives Matter initiative was reflected in the Group’s approach to Equality and Diversity and how were the issues being addressed. The VPCSP advised that this had not as yet been specifically considered but the Leadership Team would look at the issues that needed to be actioned. It was further advised that the Groups policies were being reviewed through the merger harmonisation process and that a publication regarding the approach would be placed on the website. With regard to the Group’s Policies it was advised that they would be picked up next year. The Member commented that this should not be delayed too long and asked is there not more that the Group could do and the VPCSP outlined the initiative that the Group had put in place in respect of the Governor Ready Programme. After due discussion it was agreed that the VPCSP would take into account the comments made with regard to the matter.

Action: Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the minutes.

	
	

	GCOR/48/20
	Meeting of the Further Education Curriculum & Quality Committee held on 17 June 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were received and noted. 

	
	

	GCOR/49/20
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	The Chairperson of the Curriculum & Quality Committee (SDR) provided the Board of the Corporation with a brief overview of the matters considered by the Committee. SDR commented how the Curriculum is now much more than subjects and is much more rounded than in the past.
The Chairperson in particular drew member’s attention to the following matters considered by the Committee:

· Safeguarding.

· Exclusion Report which in future would reinstate data relating to ethnicity and the reconsideration of the membership of the Suspension Panel

· Curriculum Development Area Reviews which had led to such positive actions and responses.
A member asked about the marketing and recruitment message of the value aspects referred to by the Chairperson and in discussion it was agreed that full details would be sent out to Governors.
Action: Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Principal Designate

A member commented upon the excellent work being delivered in terms of Student Engagement and paid tribute to the work of the Student Engagement and Voice Lead.
There were no issues raised by members and it was resolved that they  be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/50/20
	Minutes of the Safeguarding Committee Meeting held on 1 July 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were received and noted and the Safe guarding link Governor (SD) provided the Board with a brief overview of the matters considered by the Committee.
SD advised that the Safeguarding issues that had been raised in the recent Internal Audit Report had now all been addressed.  

	
	

	GCOR/51/20
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	There were no matters arising from the minutes and it was resolved that they be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/52/20
	 Financial  Monitoring and Forecast Report as at  31 May 2020

	
	

	
	The Director of Finance & Strategy (DFS) presented a report, which provided members with the Financial Monitoring and Forecast report as at 31 May 2020. The report also included the Management Accounts for the 10 months ending 31 May 2020.
The DFS advised that that the full impact of Covid-19 on the Group’s financial position was still uncertain and was still being assessed in line with any new guidance. The report however provided Governors with the implications of Covid-19 on the financial forecast for 2019/2020 and that the forecast, even at best case, was that the Group would not deliver on its forecasted budget for the year. 
The DFS advised that the position with regard to the bank covenants for the financial forecasts were an ongoing discussion with the Bank.

The DFS further advised that the biggest impact of Covid-19 was likely to be on the 2020/2021 financial position due to the income risk and its impact on cash flow particularly in March 2021 and March 2022. The DFS reminded members that an updated plan had been approved by the Board in May 2020 and that the cash flow projections contained in the report for 2020/2021 had been included in the plan.
Action: Director of Finance and Strategy

It was reported that the overall performance in the ten-month period was a loss of £54k compared to the budgeted deficit of £353k. The DFS advised that the positive position against the plan was largely due to profiling of pay and non-pay expenditure and that management action was still required to deliver the plan. 

The DFS further advised that the forecast for the full year under the best case scenario was a deficit of £709k which was £285k off the planned deficit of £424k.
It was further advised that the underlying EBITDA was £723k off plan as the best case scenario incorporated greater certainty over additional costs and reduction in income with the best case forecast having declined by £110k on the prior month due to reduction of income for Apprenticeships.
A member asked if there was any help from the Government in respect of this issue and the VPCQPD advised that it was unlikely due to funding coming directly from employers. The DFS commented that this position would deteriorate due to restructuring costs. The DFS also advised that the worst case scenario was a deficit of £2,470k with a mid-case position of a deficit of £1,461k. 

With regard to financial targets it was noted that the following objectives had been set and were unchanged:

· ESFA Financial Health maintain or improve current rating.

· Pay to income ratio of less than 65%.

· Cash balance to be in excess of £3m covenant.

With regard to the cash the DFS advised of the current and forecasted cash flow position particularly with regard to land sale receipts (Stockport Campus) which were anticipated in November 2020. It was further advised that the cash flow forecasts for the Redevelopment Project would be updated at the next meeting with the Groups property advisors.

A member commented that the information was very clearly set out and readily understandable albeit it was not pleasant medicine at the moment.

There were no other issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that the report be noted and that the Management Accounts for the 10 months ending 31 May 2020 be approved. 

	
	

	GCOR/53/20
	Budget 2020/2021 Update

	
	

	
	The DFS presented a report which made proposals for an updated Budget for 2020/2021 following the Budget previously agreed by the Board of the Corporation at its meeting on 21 May 2020.
The DFS advised that following the completion of the annual curriculum planning process and budgeting cycle some minor adjustments had been made to the mid case Income and Expenditure Plan.

The DFS further advised that the proposed key updates to the Plan were as follows:

· Increase of Adult Education Income of £0.2m with a corresponding increase in non-pay expenditure to cover subcontracting activity.
· Increase in Apprenticeship income of £0.3m in line with curriculum plan and a corresponding risk reserve to mitigate any risk to delivery.

· Increase in Higher Education income of £0.3m in line with curriculum plan and a corresponding risk reserve to mitigate any risk to delivery.

· Increase of £ 0.2m in pay budget in line with curriculum plan and resource plan.

· Reduction of £0.2m in non-pay budgets in line with agreed targets.

The DFS also advised that the Risks and Opportunities had also been updated and went through the changes in detail.
The DFS advised that a Risk reserve had also been introduced and set at £600k and explained how the risk reserve would work. The DFS also advised on the targets to deliver more provision and that, with regard to the changes as identified, the bottom line numbers remained the same and that the EBITDA was also unchanged from the previously approved budget.

Members raised a number of issues arising from the report as follows:

· Explanation of the cap on student numbers for Higher Education provision. The VPCQPD advised that the cap was currently set at 30 and that there was no appeal process for this and that he had written to the OfS concerning the matter and that he was still waiting for information on how to treat the issue.
There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that the updated Budget for 2020/2021 be approved and implemented.

Action: Director of Finance & Strategy

	
	

	GCOR/54/20
	Financial Regulations 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The DFS presented a report which included the updated Financial Regulations for 2020/2021.
The DFS advised that there were only minor changes to the Regulations including the changes on Quotations and Tenders to reflect the tender limit increase to align with OJEU increases.
After due discussion and consideration, it was unanimously resolved that the Financial Regulations 2020/2021 be approved and implemented.

Action: Director of Finance & Strategy

	
	

	GCOR/55/20
	Board Assurance and Risk Management Framework 2019/2020 Update

	
	

	
	The DFS presented a report, which updated the Board of the Corporation on the Group’s updated Risk Management Framework for 2019/2020, which had been reviewed in detail by the Audit Committee at its meeting on 2 July 2020.

The report also included a copy of the Updated Covid-19 Risk Log.

The DFS advised that the Audit Committee had recommended that two risk be escalated to the Board of the Corporation due to the risk score being over 15 and that these were:

· Risk 12 – Failure to realise the benefits of the capital work project and deliver against cost and time parameters leads to an additional strain of finances and student performance.

· Risk 14 – Failure to deliver Financial Sustainability.

The DFS also provided the Board with details of the assurances relating to the identified risks.
There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was resolved that it be noted.


	
	

	GCOR/56/20
	Going Concern Report 2019/2020 – Process

	
	

	
	The DFS presented a report which made proposals for the process and evidence that would be presented to the Board of the Corporation for a conclusion to be reached in relation to the going concern basis for 2019/2020 Draft Report and Financial Statements.
It was noted that the proposals had been considered in detail by the Audit Committee at its meeting on 2 July 2020.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that the going concern process and evidence as detailed in the report be approved and implemented.

Action: Director of Finance & Strategy

	
	

	GCOR/57/20
	Minutes of the Audit Committee Meeting held on 30 April 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were received and noted and the Chairperson provided a brief overview of the business items considered by the Committee.

	
	

	GCOR/58/20
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	i) 
	GRES/08/20- Internal Audit Reports 2019/2020 Visit 2
· HR Absence Management
· Safeguarding
With regard to the Safeguarding audit report a member asked how many members of staff were still required to undergo the mandatory training. 

The VPCSP advised that the item had been picked up by management and that the main issue related to how the training had been recorded with the issues relating to staff on long term sick and staff employed on a casual basis being the main focus of attention. The VPCSP further added that action had been taken to remind staff of the mandatory requirements for the training and the consequences of not completing the training.

The Safeguarding Link Governor (SD) advised that the Safeguarding Committee had considered the issue in detail at its last meeting and that the uptake was not due to lack of opportunity to undertake the training but it was only a relatively small number of employees who had to ensure compliance.

A member asked if the issues raised with regard to the audits had been a result of poor record keeping. The VPCSP advised that the audit had commenced at the beginning of lockdown which had presented some challenges with communication with the auditors however she added that the audit had raised a number of issues, as reported, which were all being fully addressed.

With regard to the HR Absence Management audit report a member asked about the sickness absence procedure and whether it is broken down between long and short term sickness. The VPCSP advised that it was and that a full and detailed report is considered by the Leadership Team on a regular basis and that benchmarking monitoring of the Group’s performance against other relevant organisations is also undertaken.
There were no further issues raised by members arising from the audit reports and after due discussion and consideration the Board of the Corporation unanimously approved the Committee’s recommendations that the above Internal Audit reports be approved.

	
	

	GCOR/59/20
	Minutes of the Audit Committee Meeting held on 2 July 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were received and noted and the Chairperson provided a brief overview of the business items considered by the Committee.

	
	

	GCOR/60/20
	Matters arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	i) 
	AUD/20/20- Internal Audit Reports 2019/2020 Visit 2
· IT Controls.
· Procurement.

· Additional Learning Support

With regard to the Additional Learning Support audit report a member asked if there was any reason why this area of provision had been selected as part of the audit review process. The Chairperson of the Audit Committee advised that management had advised that this was an area where they were aware that there were some issues and that one of the ways to identify and address them would be through the internal audit service. He further advised that the Audit Committee had approved the recommendation for the area to be audited.

A member asked a general question relating the measurement of outcomes and the DFS advised on the process undertaken from a value for money and financial perspective to secure outcome measures.

There were no further issues raised by members and after due discussion and consideration the Board of the Corporation unanimously approved the Committee’s recommendations that the above Internal Audit Reports be approved. 

	
	
	

	
	ii) 
	AUD/22/20 – Board Assurance and Risk Management Framework 2019/2020
It was noted that this item had been considered under agenda item 5d of the meetings business items.

	
	
	

	
	iii) 
	AUD/24/20 – Annual Value for Money Report
The Board of the Corporation received and noted the Group’s Annual for Money Report including the update procurement Strategy Action Plan.

	
	
	

	
	iv) 
	AUD/25/20 – Policy for Additional Work Undertaken by Group Auditors
The Board of the Corporation unanimously approved the Audit Committees recommendation that the Policy for Additional Work Undertaken by Group Auditors be approved.

	
	
	

	
	v) 
	AUD/26/20 – Draft Audit Plan Year ending 31 July 2020
The Board of the Corporation unanimously approved the Audit Committees recommendation that the Draft Audit Plan for Year Ending 31 July 2020 be approved.

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the minutes.

	
	
	

	GCOR/61/20
	Minutes of the Resources Committee Meeting held on 13 May 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were received and noted and the Chairperson of the Committee provided a brief overview of the main issues considered by the Committee.

	
	

	GCOR/62/20
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	There were no matters arising from the minutes.

	
	

	GCOR/63/20
	Minutes of the Health & Safety Committee Meeting held on 22 May 2020

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were received and noted and the Link Governor (SD) provided a brief overview of the business items considered by the Committee.

	
	

	GCOR/64/20
	Matters arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	A member commented that it very pleasing to note that a student was in attendance at the meeting.

There were no other matters raised by members arising from the meeting and it was resolved that they be noted.

	
	

	GCOR/65/20
	Health and Safety Policy Charter 2020

	
	

	
	The VPCSP presented a report which enabled the Board of the Corporation to consider the Groups Health and Safety Policy Charter for 2020.The report included a copy of the Charter which detailed the Board of the Corporations responsibilities and commitment to ensure the health, safety and welfare of the Group’s staff, students and visitors.

The VPCSP advised that a revised Health and Safety Policy and Charter would be developed in advance of the proposed merger with CAMSFC to ensure that an appropriate Health and Safety Framework was in place for the merged entity. It was further advised that the Trafford sites had been successful in maintaining ISO 14001 and ISO 45001 status.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that the Health and Safety Policy Charter 2020 be approved and implemented.

Action: Vice Principal Corporate Services & Planning

	
	

	GCOR/66/20
	Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking Statement 2020

	
	

	
	The Manager of Human Resources and Performance Management (MHRPM) presented a copy of the Groups Anti-Slavery and Trafficking Statement 2020.

The MHRPM outlined the key aspects of the statement and commented that the main focus had been on raising the awareness of the requirements of the legislation with both staff and the leadership team.
It was further advised that a focus Group had been established together with an appointment of a co-coordinator to monitor actions and check compliance. 

A member asked how the Group is aware of potential risks relating to the supply chain within any particular area. The MHRPM advised of the tendering process that the Group has in place in respect of the appointment of new suppliers and that the Group would only engage with reputable suppliers. It was further advised that there was a continual process of checking the status of the Group’s suppliers.

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that the Anti-Slavery and Human Trafficking Statement 2020 be approved and implemented.

Action: Head of Human Resources and Performance Management

	
	

	GCOR/67/20
	Supply Chain and Fees Charging Policy 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The VPCQPD presented a report which enabled the Board of the Corporation to undertake the Annual Review of the Groups Supply Chain and Fees Charging Policy for the Academic Year 2020/2021.

The VPCQPD outlined the requirements relating to the Policy and that there were no proposed changes to the Policy from the one approved by the Board of the Corporation for the Academic Year 2019/2020.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that the Supply Chain and Fees Policy Charging Policy 2020/2021 be approved and implemented.

Action: Vice Principal  Curriculum & Quality/ Principal Designate

	
	

	GCOR/68/20
	Proposed Partner Subcontracting Activity 2020/2021

	
	

	
	The VPCQPD presented a report which detailed the Group’s proposed subcontracting activities for 2020/2021.

 The VPCQPD outlined to the Board the details of the proposed contacts for the six subcontracting organizations that it was proposed to continue to engage for the forthcoming Academic Year.
This information included, the funding contact value, contribution paid to the partner, nature of the provision and rational for the subcontracting arrangement.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that the Partner Subcontracting activity for the Academic Year 2020/2021, as detailed in the report, be approved and implemented.

Action: Vice Principal  Curriculum & Quality/ Principal Designate

	
	

	GCOR/69/20
	Renewal of Higher Education Policies and Student Satisfaction Rates

	
	

	
	The CS presented a report which detail a wide range of Higher Education Policies which had been recommended by the Higher Education Committee at its meeting on 2 July 2002 for approval by the Board of the Corporation. 
The report identified any changes that had been recommended from the Policies approved for 2019/2020.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the report and after due discussion and consideration it was unanimously resolved that the following Policies be approved and implemented for the Academic Year 2020/2021:
· Higher Educations Admissions
· Accreditation of Prior Learning
· Academic Appeals
· Academic Misconduct
· Higher Education Assessment Regulations (Higher Nationals)
· Complaints
· Fitness to Practice
· Higher Education Terms and Conditions
· Mitigating Circumstances
Action: Assistant Principal (Altrincham Campus)

The report also provided members with details of the overall student satisfaction rates for 2020 together with the comparator rates for 2019. 
The Board was very pleased to note that the Group was top of the table for Greater Manchester providers and that all the satisfaction rates apart from one had improved since last year.

The CS advised that the Updated Student Protection Plan needed to be submitted to the Office for Students and that there were would not be another Board of the Corporation meeting to approve the Plan prior to the submission date. 

In the circumstances the Board of the Corporation resolved that the approval of the Plan be delegated to the Chairperson of the Board of the Corporation, the Chairperson of the Higher Education Committee and the Principal and Chief Executive Officer.

Action: Chairperson of the Board of the Corporation/ 

Chairperson of the Higher Education Committee/  
Vice Principal  Curriculum & Quality/ Principal Designate 

	
	

	GCOR/70/20
	Any Other Business

	
	

	
	There were no matters raised under any other business.

	
	

	GCOR/71/20
	Date of Next Meeting

	
	

	

	It was noted that the next scheduled meeting of the Board of the Corporation would be held at 5.30 pm on Wednesday 14 October 2020.
It was also noted that provisional meetings had been scheduled for 26 August and 23 September 2020 to deal with any merger business items if required. 

Action:  Corporation Secretary

Item 6a was taken as item 1e after which the Head of HR & Performance left the meeting at 5.53 pm.

The meeting closed at 7.58 pm.
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